
Towards a Conceptualisation of Workplace Learning

Paul Hager
School of Adult Education
University of Technology, Sydney

(Paper presented at ERA-AARE Joint Conference, Singapore, 25-29 
November 1996 as part of the symposium on Workplace Learning: The 
Agenda for Research)

Introductory Note 

Workplace learning is a typical interdisciplinary topic in that it can 
be viewed, and has been viewed, from the perspective of a variety of 
disciplines and fields, such as sociology, cognitive psychology, policy 
studies, management theory, adult education, economics, learning 
theory, industrial psychology, etc. As well, there are various 
literatures which are arguably relevant to an understanding of 
workplace learning, even though their main focus is somewhat different. 
These include research on the nature of expertise, on professional 
practice, on situated learning, etc. Hence, research on workplace 
learning represents a convergence of rather diverse literatures. 

This paper is a companion to another one prepared by Stephen Billett 
which focuses on the relevant psychological research literature, i.e. 
on the cognitive and sociocultural approaches to workplace learning. I 
have concentrated on approaches other than these.

Overview

The central questions for this paper are:

What is workplace learning?
What assumptions do various authors make about the nature of workplace 
learning?
What conditions promote workplace learning?
What conditions limit workplace learning?

The main focus of the paper is on what the various authors considered 
say that workplace learning is and/or on what they assume it is. It 
should be noted that while not all of the authors have themselves used 
the term 'workplace learning' as such in their writing, nevertheless, 
their work is evidently relevant to this topic as it is commonly 
understood. The idea of the paper is to identify the relatively agreed 
principles from the diverse sources considered and to further elucidate 
factors that are claimed to either facilitate or hinder effective 
workplace learning. What follows, then, is a brief critical analysis of 



the main ideas employed in various literatures relevant to workplace 
learning. These ideas are then collected and compared for commonalities 
and differences. While there appears to be no theory of workplace 
learning that has gained overall majority support, a set of broadly 
agreed principles about workplace learning can be identified.

Methodology

Because of the diversity of sources considered, some common baseline is 
needed to compare and contrast the basic features of the different 
views. In order to achieve this, I will apply a model due to Frankena 
(1970). This model, which Frankena originally developed as a way of 
analysing any normative philosophy of education, is, in fact, equally 

applicable to any broad theory about education. This model serves to 
identify the different types of principles and assumptions contained in 
the various theories being considered. This will enable a more 
productive comparison of points of agreement and difference between the 
various theories. 

Frankena's model is aimed at normative rather than descriptive 
theories, i.e. at theories that prescribe how things should be rather 
than ones that merely report how they are at present. As we will find, 
the various theories of workplace learning that are considered are all 
normative theories about education. They are normative in that they not 
only propose ways to make workplace learning more effective, but all of 
them also urge some larger normative imperatives for adopting their 
proposals, e.g. so that the enterprise can remain competitive or so as 
to empower workers. Before applying the Frankena model to the analysis 
of the various writings about workplace learning, we first need to 
understand the model. 

The following is my attempt to summarise and make sense of the main 
points about Frankena's model. This model as applied to the analysis of 
an educational theory is based on the idea that such a theory would 
typically include up to five different kinds of statements. That there 
are five kinds of statement stems partly from the different natures of 
some of the statements and partly from the fact that some kinds of 
statement serve as premisses for others. Hence the five kinds of 
statement can be arranged in levels, with the various levels also 
having different degrees of generality or abstraction from the level of 
practice. As represented in Figure 1, Frankena assigns the five 
different kinds of statements to "boxes" as follows: (A) Basic 
Normative Aims or Principles, (B) Basic Factual, Philosophical, 
Theological Premisses, (C) Knowledge, Skills and Attitudes to be 
Fostered, (D) Methodological Premisses, and (E) Recommendations for 
Practice. The differences between the boxes and levels will be 
clarified in the following discussion.



So the model distinguishes between five different kinds of statements 
that it is claimed might appear in a normative theory of education. 
Three of these kinds of statements are themselves normative, viz. those 
about fundamental aims and principles for education (Box A), those 
about the knowledge, skills and attitudes that education ought to 
foster (Box C), and those about the practical methods and procedures 
that education ought to follow (Box E). As well there are factual 
statements either about what knowledge, skills and attitudes are 
conducive to achieving the fundamental aims or following the 
fundamental principles for education (Box B), or about methods that are 
useful/effective for the acquisition of particular knowledge, skills 
and attitudes (Box D). Frankena argues that some such factual 
statements, including possibly hypotheses that explain factual 
statements, psychological theories, experimental findings, predictions 
and the like, are necessary for a complete normative theory of 
education. In addition, he argues, a normative theory of education will 
often contain epistemological, metaphysical or theological statements 
in Box B and/or Box D, though he thinks that none of these are 
necessary for a complete normative theory of education. Finally, 
Frankena allows that any of the boxes,where appropriate, will include 
some bits of analysis, e.g. definitions of concepts, etc.

The second noteworthy feature of Frankena's model is that it comprises 
two parts: arguments with A and B as premisses for C as conclusion (ABC 
pattern), and arguments with C and D as premisses for E as conclusion 
(CDE pattern). Of these two parts, Frankena (1970, p. 21) points out 
that the ABC pattern is the more properly philosophical, while the CDE 

pattern is the more practical. He suggests that his model distinguishes 
three kinds of normative theory of education: (a) one that is complete 
in that it incorporates both the ABC and CDE patterns; (b) one that is 
more philosophical, (the ABC pattern), which leaves the details of 
implementation to educators; and (c) one that is less philosophical, 
(the CDE pattern), whose author might take the list of knowledge, 
skills and attitudes from some more philosophical work, or eclectically 
derive them from a range of sources, or simply accept what is valued by 
society, parents, the state, the church, etc. Sometimes, arguments 
which initially appear to be of the CDE pattern will turn out to 
include statements from boxes A and B as assumed premisses. Frankena 
further points out that distinguishing these patterns is relatively 
easy in authors such as Maritain, but much harder in the case of others 
such as Dewey or Whitehead (1970, p. 16). In order to illustrate the 
operation of the model, Figure 1 includes Frankena's own analysis of 
the ABC components of Aristotle's theory of education. Figure 2 shows 
my use of the model to analyse the major features of Wain's theory of 
lifelong education (Hager 1995). Wain's theory is 'complete' in the 
sense that it encompasses both parts of the Frankena model.

FIGURE 1



Frankena's Model for Analysing a Philosophy of Education

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

e.g. "The good life is a happy one   consisting of intrinsically 
excellent activities like contemplation." (Aristotle)

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

e.g. "To achieve the good life we must cultivate dispositions such as 
moderation, practical wisdom, and a knowledge of mathematics, physics 
and philosophy." (Aristotle)

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

e.g. Mathematics, physics and philosophy; moderation and practical 
wisdom. 

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

e.g. "Method X is necessary, effective or helpful for teaching Y" 
(where "Y" stands for something in Box C).

flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

e.g. Recommended teaching methods, curriculum content, administrative 
procedures, etc.

FIGURE 2
Frankena's Model APPLIED TO Wain's THEORY OF LIFELONG EDUCATION



A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES
(Ideal conceptions of personhood, citizenship and society)
"Education should serve the needs of human beings to lead a truly human 
life" (Wain)
Education should underpin "a democratic form of life within a 
participatory society" (Wain)

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES
("PRAGMATIC" - Wain)

"Humans today are confronted with change of an increasing rate and 
range that permeates their lives at all levels" (Wain, Knowles)

fl
fl

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

Like change, education itself must be continuous, i.e. lifelong 
education and learning. 

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

For lifelong education and learning to be feasible, use must be made of 
all learning opportunities, i.e. formal, non-formal and informal.

flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

Multi-faceted strategy to support the learning society and to promote 
what is valued in education and learning.



Assorted Theories of Workplace Learning

In this section various theories that appear to have something relevant 
to say about workplace learning will be discussed and analysed in terms 

of the Frankena model. The theories to be analysed are:

1. Experience-based learning 

2. Dewey's theory of learning

3. The Argyris and Schon work on professional practice

4. The Marsick and Watkins theory of informal and incidental learning

5. The 'Generic Skills and Economics' Perspective - Carnevale, Berryman

1. Experience-based Learning

"Experience-based learning" is a term that has many meanings in the 
literature. Indeed, as Usher (1993) has pointed out, the notion of 
"experience" is itself one whose meaning is not particularly standard. 
Usher suggests that "experience-based learning" ranges from everyday 
learning from experience, which usually passes unnoticed, to 
experiential learning which is part of a highly selective and refined 
discourse. This variety of meanings of "experience-based learning" has 
been widely acknowledged. According to Weil and McGill (1989) there are 
four main emphases (or "villages") for experiential learning. These 
are:

1. The assessment and accreditation of prior experiential learning
2. Experiential learning to change higher and continuing education
3. Experiential learning to change society
4. Experiential learning for personal growth and development

Each of these positions, as described by Weil and McGill, can be viewed 
in terms of the Frankena model as follows (see also Figures 3 to 6):

1. The assessment and accreditation of prior experiential learning

Box A:Equity and efficiency demand that all valid learning be 
accredited.

Box B: Most learning from experience has not been accredited.

Box C: Ways of accrediting learning from experience need to be 
supported.



Box D: Clear identification of learning outcomes enables the 
accreditation of prior experiential learning.

Box E: So processes that document learning outcomes, such as 
portfolios, need to be promoted.

2. Experiential learning to change higher and continuing education

Box A: Learning from experience is a highly valuable form of learning.

Box B: Learning from experience typically has not been valued and used 
as a resource for further learning in formal education.

Box C: Ways of recognising the value learning from experience and using 
it as a resource for further learning need to be built into formal 
education.

Box D: Learning methods that are active, meaningful, and relevant to 
'real life' agendas enable learning from experience to be effectively 

incorporated into formal education.

Box E: So the various learning methods that are active, meaningful, and 
relevant to 'real life' agendas need to be promoted in formal 
education.

3. Experiential learning to change society

Box A: Personal and collective empowerment are ultimate educational 
goods.

Box B: Appropriate learning from experience is fundamental to the 
creation of personal and collective empowerment.

Box C: Appropriate learning from experience should be basic to 
education that is genuine education.

Box D: Critical dialogue and participation are essential for learning 
from experience to be genuinely empowering.

Box E: So critical dialogue and participation need to be implemented in 
education.

4. Experiential learning for personal growth and development

Box A: Personal growth and development is an ultimate educational good.

Box B: Learning from individual and interpersonal experience is 
fundamental to personal growth and development.



Box C: Appropriate learning from individual and interpersonal 
experience should be basic to education that is genuine education.

Box D: Various group methods are effective for creating learning from 
individual and interpersonal experience that leads personal growth and 
development for individuals.

Box E: So such group methods need to be employed in genuine education.

FIGURE 3
Analysis OF THE The 'assessment and accreditation of prior experiential 
learning' POSITION

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

Equity and efficiency demand that all valid learning be accredited.

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

Most learning from experience has not been accredited.

fl
fl

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

Ways of accrediting learning from experience need to be supported. 

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

Clear identification of learning outcomes enables the accreditation of 
prior experiential learning.

flfl



E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

So processes that document learning outcomes, such as portfolios, need 
to be promoted.

FIGURE 4
Analysis OF THE 'Experiential learning to change higher and continuing 
education' position

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

Learning from experience is a highly valuable form of learning.

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

Learning from experience typically has not been valued and used as a 
resource for further learning in formal education.

fl
fl

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

Ways of recognising the value learning from experience and using it as 
a resource for further learning need to be built into formal education.

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

Learning methods that are active, meaningful, and relevant to 'real 

life' agendas enable learning from experience to be effectively 
incorporated into formal education.



flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

So the various learning methods that are active, meaningful, and 
relevant to 'real life' agendas need to be promoted in formal 
education.

FIGURE 5
Analysis OF THE 'Experiential learning to change society' position

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

Personal and collective empowerment are ultimate educational goods.

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

Appropriate learning from experience is fundamental to the creation of 
personal and collective empowerment.

fl
fl

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

Appropriate learning from experience should be basic to education that 
is genuine education.

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

Critical dialogue and participation are essential for learning from 



experience to be genuinely empowering.

flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

So critical dialogue and participation need to be implemented in 

education.

FIGURE 6
Analysis OF THE 'Experiential learning for personal growth and 
development' position

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

Personal growth and development is an ultimate educational good.

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

Learning from individual and interpersonal experience is fundamental to 
personal growth and development.

fl
fl

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

Appropriate learning from individual and interpersonal experience 
should be basic to education that is genuine education. 

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES



Various group methods are effective for creating learning from 
individual and interpersonal experience that leads personal growth and 
development for individuals.

flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

So such group methods need to be employed in genuine education.

Some comments and comparisons on the four positions described by Weil 
and McGill follow: 

Support for the Weil and McGill analysis of experiential learning into 
the four positions comes from Boud (1989). Boud identified and 
discussed four main traditions in adult learning which can be closely 
linked to the Weil and McGill 'villages' as analysed above. In 
particular, they can be linked to the respective contents of Box D in 
the above analyses. The four main traditions in adult learning 

according to Boud are:
1. Training and efficiency in learning
2. Self-directed learning and the andragogy school
3. Critical pedagogy and social action
4. Learner-centred education and the humanistic educators

It is noteworthy that in the first two Weil and McGill positions, Box B 
presents a deficit in the formal education system that needs remedy. 
Not so in the other two positions which tend to view formal education 
systems with suspicion and see a need to operate outside of such 
systems.

However, most importantly for present concerns, each of the four 
positions, as described by Weil and McGill, can be seen as clearly 
relevant to the project of understanding workplace learning. Amongst 
other things, the first raises the role of the recognition of 
on-the-job learning in formal courses of various kinds. The second 
relates, e.g., to the role of experiential learning in post-school 
vocational preparation courses, e.g. work placements, practicums, 
internships, etc. The third, which refers to the work of Freire, 
Mezirow, and other writers, focuses on experiential learning for social 
and political change. While this may not be perceived by some as a 
prime concern of workplace learning, this perception is wrong. For 
example, such learning is, in fact, basic in occupations that aim to 



bring about changes in social behaviour. Thus experiential learning for 
social and political change is highly relevant for welfare workers, 
AIDS professionals, etc. Finally personal growth and development are 
obviously major components of job satisfaction irrespective of the 
nature of the occupation. The fact that each of the four Weil and 
McGill positions is relevant to an understanding of workplace learning, 
even though each of the four has a rather different Frankena diagram, 
serves to highlight the complexity of the phenomenon of workplace 
learning as an object of study.

So the slippery notions of experience and experience-based learning are 
important concepts in literature that is relevant to workplace 
learning. The same is true of the notion of reflection, as the next 
theories to be considered demonstrate. In addition, it is very common 
in the literature to find a close connection being posited between 
experience and reflection. For example, in the writings of Boud and his 
co-workers (1985, 1990, 1991, 1993) reflection of various kinds is 
proposed as the means by which assorted types of experience is turned 
into learning. Likewise, as discussed below, Marsick and Watkins employ 
both experience and reflection as major concepts in their theory of 
informal learning. However Dewey seems to be influential source of the 
idea that reflection is crucial in workplace learning, hence we turn 
next to his theories.

2. Dewey

In order to understand the various theories of workplace learning, it 
is important to gain some grasp of the range of connotations for the 
term 'reflection' in this literature. A wide range of connotations for 
the term 'reflection' is evident in Dewey's writings. For Dewey, the 
overriding principle is that the good life for humans is one in which 
they live in harmony with their environment. But because the 
environment is in a state of continuous flux, so humans need to grow 
and readjust constantly to it so as to remain in harmony with it. Thus, 
for Dewey, education must instil the lifelong capacity to grow and to 
readjust constantly to the environment. Since, argued Dewey, reflective 
thinking as well as inquiry, democracy, problem solving, active 
learning, experiential learning, etc. are methods that are necessary 

for humans to learn to readjust effectively to the environment, these 
are the teaching/learning methods that must feature in education. Dewey 
argues that reflection is central to effective inquiry and problem 
solving, but this should not be seen merely in narrowly rational terms. 
For Dewey, reflective thinking is more holistic, incorporating social, 
moral and political aspects of the contexts in which it ocurrs. This is 
why Dewey's influence in formal education has actually been rather less 
than has often been claimed. The structure of formal schooling has 
ensured that the reflective thinking that is encouraged in the 
classroom is restricted to a very narrow range of learning contexts. 



Hence, the chronic problem of students' inability to connect their 
learning with the broader range of life's contexts. While workplace 
learning itself also occurs in a restricted range of contexts, this 
range is still very much wider than what is available in the classroom. 
Thus, I would argue, many of the reflection-based theories about 
workplace learning that have been proposed in recent years, whether 
consciously or not, could be said to present a significantly Deweyan 
perspective on the matter.

However, Dewey's holistic view of human growth and its accompaniments, 
such as reflective thinking and problem solving, has attracted critical 
attention over the years. Bertrand Russell was responsible for a 
particularly influential critical exchange with Dewey1. For Dewey the 
starting point of inquiry is a problem situation. But given another key 
Deweyan principle, that of the continuity of nature, Russell argued 
that any aspect of the universe is potentially a part of a problem 
situation. Hence, he concluded, Dewey's holism commits him to the view 
that a problem situation can embrace no less than the whole of the 
universe. In which case, the theory of problem situations would have 
little explanatory value. As Burke (1994) argues, Dewey does have a way 
of limiting the size of situations. Nevertheless, Russell has here 
pointed to a general and recurring difficulty for holistic theories. 
The sheer complexity and range of factors involved in any situation 
under investigation are liable to render that situation rather unique. 
Hence it becomes difficult to say anything general about situations 
except in very broad terms. Perhaps this is a reason why so many of 
Dewey's works are viewed by readers as abstract and difficult. 
Certainly workplace learning appears to be a phenomenon that involves a 
very complex and diverse range of factors. Could this be a reason why 
no adequate and generally accepted theory of it has yet emerged?

This complexity is reflected in boxes D and E in the analysis of 
Dewey's theory. In box D only some of the words that characterise the 
methods recommended by Dewey have been included. An attentive scan of 
his writings would expand this list considerably. Then there are the 
overlaps and interconnections of the various teaching/learning methods. 
So even without taking account of the considerable variations 
introduced by the particularities of changes in contexts and cultures, 
it is difficult to say anything very specific about teaching/learning 
methods in box E.

Dewey's theory can be viewed in terms of the Frankena model as follows 
(see also Figure 7):

Box A: The good life is one in which humans live harmoniously with 
their environment.

Box B: The environment is in constant flux, so humans need to grow and 
readjust constantly to it so as to remain in harmony with it.



Box C: Education must instil the capacity to grow and to readjust 
constantly to the environment in order to remain in harmony with it.

Box D: Inquiry, democracy, problem solving, active learning, reflective 
thinking, experiential learning, etc. are methods that are necessary 
for learning to readjust effectively to the environment.

Box E: So, teaching/learning methods, curricula and administrative 
procedures that feature inquiry, democracy, problem solving, active 
learning, reflective thinking, experiential learning, etc. are 
recommended. 

FIGURE 7
AnalysiS OF THE DEWEY VIEW

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

The good life is one in which humans live harmoniously with their 
environment

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

The environment is in constant flux, so humans need to grow and 
readjust constantly to it so as to remain in harmony with it

fl
fl

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

Education must instil the capacity to grow and to readjust constantly 
to the environment in order to remain in harmony with it 

D



METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

Inquiry, democracy, problem solving, active learning, reflective 
thinking, experiential learning, etc. are methods that are necessary 
for learning to readjust effectively to the environment 

flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

So, teaching/learning methods, curricula and administrative procedures 
that feature inquiry, democracy, problem solving, active learning, 

reflective thinking, experiential learning, etc. are recommended 

3. Argyris and Schon

Schon is, of course, best known for having drawn attention to the 
inadequacy of widespread "technical rationality" assumptions about the 
preparation of professionals (1983, 1987). His proposed alternative 
epistemology of professional practice centres on the "reflective 
practitioner" who exhibits "knowing-in-action" and 
"reflecting-in-action". Knowing-in-action is tacit knowledge in that 
though practitioners know it, they cannot express it. According to 
Schon, knowing-in-action is underpinned by "reflecting-in-action" or 
"reflecting-in-practice". This spontaneous reflecting is variously 
characterised by Schon as involving practitioners in "noticing", 
"seeing" or "feeling" features of their actions and learning from this 
by consciously or unconsciously altering their practice for the better. 
This theory of reflection obviously has something to say about 
workplace learning. However, the existence of this type of reflection 
has been strongly questioned by Beckett (1996). Ultimately, I think 
that Schon's reflective practitioner work is clearer about what it is 
against than what it is for. Rather than pursue this line of thought 
further, I will turn to Schon's joint work with Argyris which I think 
offers a more interesting account of workplace learning anyway.

While the work of Argyris and Schon (1974, 1978) has some obvious links 
with experience-based learning, as well as with other reflection 
theorists, it is certainly distinctive enough to warrant separate 
treatment. One reason for this is that confronted by the sheer 
complexity and diversity of the factors that can influence workplace 
learning, a situation that we noted posed problems for Dewey, Argyris 
and Schon have responded by placing their emphasis on particular 
factors that they believe are especially influential in workplace 



learning. For instance, they highlight the importance of non-routine 
circumstances for stimulating significant workplace learning. They 
suggest that it is the non-routine that forces workers into the kind of 
reflective thinking that changes beliefs, values and assumptions. They 
characterise such learning as "double loop" in contrast to "single 
loop" learning in which a problem is solved using the worker's existing 
system of beliefs, values and assumptions. Argyris and Schon have also 
investigated the types of organisational climate that are conducive to 
double loop learning. In doing so, they draw attention to the notion of 
professional judgement and the means by which it is formed.2 In 
explicating different types of organisational climate and the key 
variables that create them, Argyris and Schon, show more promise of 
perhaps dealing effectively with the complexity of workplace learning 
than do rival theories. Applications of this work, e.g. Walker and 
Halse (1995), warrant further investigation.

While the major focus of the Argyris and Schon writings is on the CDE 
pattern of the Frankena diagram, there are enough hints to tentatively 
complete the ABC pattern. Their proposals go something like this:

Box A: Ultimate educational goods are the human desires for "a sense of 
competence and a need to be effective." (Argyris and Schon 1974, p. x)

Box B: The capacity to actively shape the world in ways that monitor 
and creatively respond to the effects of one's own creative shaping is 
fundamental to personal competence and effectiveness.

Box C: "All human beings .... need to become competent in taking action 
and simultaneously reflecting on this action to learn from it." 
(Argyris and Schon 1974, p. 4)

Box D: Double loop learning is crucial to improved practice.

Box E: So organisations need to be structured in ways that enhance 
double loop. (The Argyris and Schon "Model 2" structure).

FIGURE 8
AnalysiS OF THE ARGYRIS-SCHON VIEW

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

Ultimate educational goods are the human desires for "a sense of 
competence and a need to be effective." (Argyris and Schon 1974, p. x)



B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

The capacity to actively shape the world in ways that monitor and 
creatively respond to the effects of one's own creative shaping is 
fundamental to personal competence and effectiveness.

fl
fl

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

"All human beings .... need to become competent in taking action and 
simultaneously reflecting on this action to learn from it." (Argyris 
and Schon 1974, p. 4) 

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

Double loop learning is crucial to improved practice.

flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

So organisations need to be structured in ways that enhance double 
loop. (The Argyris and Schon "Model 2" structure).

4. The Marsick and Watkins theory

As mentioned above, Marsick and Watkins, workplace learning theorists 

who use experience and reflection as major concepts in their well known 
analysis of "informal learning", and its supposed sub-set "incidental 
learning". They also openly acknowledge their debt to Dewey (Marsick 
and Watkins 1990, pp. 16-17). It is noteworthy that for Watkins and 



Marsick informal and incidental learning includes such diverse notions 
as "learning from experience, learning by doing, continuous learning 
for continuous improvement, accidental learning, self-managed learning 
or the learning organization" (1992, 287). They also describe a series 
of "characteristics" of such learning as well as "conditions that 
delimit or enhance" it. These include (Marsick and Watkins 1990, pp. 
24-31). "Defining characteristics" of informal learning, according to 
Marsick and Watkins (1990, pp. 15-24) include that it is 
"experience-based, non-routine and often tacit". Delimiters include 
problem framing capacity and intellectual ability. Key conditions which 
enhance the effectiveness of such learning are "critical reflectivity", 
"proactivity" and "creativity". The importance of specific contextual 
factors is also acknowledged. As Marsick and Watkins expand on the 
factors that they believe underpin the various defining characteristics 
and key conditions which they claim promote effective informal 
learning, they provide a fine illustration of the point made above 
about the sheer complexity and diversity of this range of factors. 
Symptomatic perhaps of this complexity difficulty is the fact that 
seemingly by 1992 Marsick and Watkins had ceased to believe in their 
earlier "characteristics" vs. "conditions" distinction. Though the 
various characteristics and conditions are still listed as "elements 
.... in theory-building" (1992, p. 293), they are no longer 
distinguished into these two categories.

All five boxes of the Frankena model are explicitly represented in the 
work of Marsick and Watkins as follows:

Box A: Businesses need to "survive and flourish".

Box B: "[R]adical changes in the global market-place .... have pushed 
many organizations to work, organize, think and learn in very different 
ways".

Box C: Effective "informal and incidental learning" characterised as 
experience-based, non-routine and often tacit.

Box D: A series of conditions delimit or enhance informal and 
incidental learning.

Box E: Control limiters and encourage enhancers.

FIGURE 9
AnalysiS OF THE MARSICK-WATKINS VIEW 

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

Businesses need to "survive and flourish" (Watkins and Marsick 1992, p. 



288)

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

e.g. ".... radical changes in the global market-place .... have pushed 

many organizations to work, organize, think and learn in very different 
ways" (Watkins and Marsick 1992, p. 287)

fl
fl

C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

Effective "informal and incidental learning" characterised as 
experience-based, non-routine and often tacit

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

A series of conditions delimit or enhance informal and incidental 
learning

flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE
Control limiters and encourage enhancers

5. The 'Generic Skills and Economics' Perspective - Carnevale, Berryman

Historically, there has been a one-sided view of what characterises 
training, a view that has traditionally emphasised such conceptions as 
'mindless doing', 'robot-like', and 'a monkey could do it'. This view 
sharply separates knowing from doing. However, it was always a 
caricature with respect to many jobs and this has increasingly become 



the case for the vast majority of today's jobs in post industrial 
societies such as Australia. Thus, the clear trend in current training 
is to emphasise the importance of knowing as well as of doing. Amongst 
other things, this is so because of the increasing changes to work 
which have generally increased its complexity. These trends have been 
accelerated by the spread of microelectronic technology. 

After providing a critical overview of the methods employed to identify 
skill requirements of contemporary and future workplaces, Berryman 
(1993) offers an account of the sub-class of these skills which it is 
plausible to claim are a responsibility of schooling. Thus Berryman is 
concerned with learning for the workplace rather than learning in the 
workplace. However, the skills that she claims that schools should 
develop can be read as requirements for effective workplace learning to 
occur. Berryman's skills list for schools, which is essentially 
generic, includes reading and quantitative skills, higher order 
cognitive thinking skills, and various interpersonal skills. Some 
overlap between this list and the Australian Mayer key competencies is 
evident. Berryman's list also supports work by Carnevale and his 
colleagues e.g. Carnevale et al. (1993).

A tempting project, flowing from the above considerations, is to 

identify the generic skills mix needed for a given occupation and to 
use it to underpin workplace learning arrangements within that 
occupation. Tempting as this idea might be, it gains little support 
from research. Recent work by Stasz et al. (1996, p. 102) found that 

".... whereas generic skills and dispositions are identifiable in all 
jobs, their specific characteristics and importance vary among jobs. 
The characteristics of problem solving, teamwork, communication, and 
disposition are related to job demands, which in turn depend on the 
purpose of the work, the tasks that constitute the job, the 
organization of the work, and other aspects of the work context."

Thus, even within the same occupation, job demands can vary so much 
between different companies that it makes little sense to try to 
specify the exact generic competency mix for a particular occupation. 
Similar findings emerged from recent Australian research on the role of 
key competencies in the workplace (Gonczi et al. 1995, Hager et al. 
1996). Thus we have further support for the 'extreme complexity of 
workplace learning' thesis which has been gradually emerging as the 
various authors have been discussed.

Overall, the generic skills view can be seen as a contemporary attempt 
to implement Dewey's ideas in schools. While this is to be commended, 
the view is probably too remote from actual workplaces to be of much 
help in developing a viable model of workplace learning.



Berryman's work, which is typical of a generic skills and economics 
perspective, explicitly covers all five boxes of the Frankena model as 
follows:

Box A: Education has diverse aims one of which is the development of 
human capital needed for a flourishing economy that is essential to 
give citizens their desired standard of living.

Box B: In a rapidly changing world successful and competitive 
enterprises require workers who have certain broad generic skills.

Box C: Reading and quantitative skills, higher order cognitive 
thinking, various interpersonal skills.

Box D:Cognitive apprenticeship centred on a community of learners that 
includes both novices and experts is most conducive to development of 
these generic skills.

Box E: So schools should move to teaching and learning based on 
cognitive apprenticeship centred on a community of learners that 
includes both novices and experts.

FIGURE 10
AnalysiS OF THE 'generic skills and ECONOMICs' VIEW

A

BASIC NORMATIVE AIMS OR PRINCIPLES

Education has diverse aims one of which is the development of human 
capital needed for a flourishing economy that is essential to give 
citizens their desired standard of living

B

BASIC FACTUAL, PHILOSOPHICAL, THEOLOGICAL, PREMISSES

In a rapidly changing world successful and competitive enterprises 
require workers who have certain broad generic skills

fl
fl



C

KNOWLEDGE, SKILLS AND ATTITUDES TO BE FOSTERED

Reading and quantitative skills, higher order cognitive thinking, 
various interpersonal skills 

D

METHODOLOGICAL PREMISSES

Cognitive apprenticeship centred on a community of learners that 
includes both novices and experts is most conducive to development of 
these generic skills.

flfl

E

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR PRACTICE

So schools should move to teaching and learning based on cognitive 
apprenticeship centred on a community of learners that includes both 
novices and experts.

Common and Emerging Themes from the Theories Considered

From comparing the above analyses the main commonalities and 
differences under each of the five Frankena categories can be 
summarised as follows.

(A)Fundamental Goals

Two main types of fundamental goals were evident:

1. Those that refer to the overall flourishing of human beings, e.g. 
"personal growth and development is an ultimate educational good".

2. Those that refer to the needs of the economy, e.g. "the development 
of human capital needed for a flourishing economy".

These reflect what the brief for this project calls "a basic dilemma". 
Is "what should be central: learning for work or work for learning?". 
This is, of course, the vocational/general dichotomy revisited. It is 
only a dilemma if the two types of fundamental aims are necessarily in 
conflict. Berryman suggests that they are not. However, in the real 
world of limited resources, time available, etc., I would maintain that 
they will often be in conflict.



(B)Basic Assumptions

There was a variety of basic assumptions. Probably the two main ones 
are:

1. Learning from experience is fundamental to individual personal 
growth and development.

2. In a rapidly changing world successful and competitive enterprises 
require workers who have certain broad generic skills.

These also reflect the dilemma noted under A.

(C)Knowledge, Skills and Attitudes to be Fostered 

There was predictable variety here including: learning from experience, 
reflecting on action, reading and quantitative skills, higher order 
cognitive thinking, various interpersonal skills.

(D)Strategies Helpful to the KSA Acquisition

This category covered much of the range of strategies found in the 
literature.

(E)Recommendations for Practice.

Once again there was great diversity here.

Some issues to be considered:

To what extent are Frankena's categories relatively independent? While 
there is obviously some connection between, and therefore restriction 
on, what goes in the five "boxes", to what extent, e.g., might the CDE 
pattern for one particular fundamental goal be appropriated for use 
with a different fundamental goal?

The Stephen Billett companion paper on the findings of the cognitive 
and sociocultural approaches to workplace learning in the psychological 
literature appears to me to focus on the of CDE part of the Frankena 
model. This is so because the discussion centres on learning and what 
promotes it or interferes with it. Perhaps this work will assist in 
reaching more agreement in those areas in which the authors that I have 
discussed disagree most, i.e. the CDE part of the model.

Limitations/criticisms:

The notions of 'reflection', 'experience' and 'experience-based 



learning' are all widely used. But they are all ambiguous, meaning 
different things to different authors. This links into a wider issue of 
the sheer complexity and diversity of the range of factors that appear 
to be relevant to workplace learning. This is evident even from the 
relatively limited range of literature discussed in this paper. 
Confronted with this situation of complexity and diversity some 
theorists have placed their emphasis on particular factors that they 
believe are especially influential in professional learning. For 
instance, Argyris and Schon highlight the importance of non-routine 
circumstances for stimulating significant experiential learning. They 
suggest that it is the non-routine that forces professionals into the 
kind of reflective thinking that changes beliefs, values and 
assumptions. Of the literature discussed here, their work looks to be 

the most promising for future researchers to pursue further. However 
the following summary is proposed as the relatively agreed principles 
that follow from this literature.

The preceding discussion has surveyed some main theories that promise 
to help to advance our understanding of workplace learning. Overall, it 
can be said that while these various theories all have something to 
offer, none of them thus far seems to have gained sufficient successes 
to be accepted as the dominant theory. However a number of fairly clear 
principles about workplace learning can be drawn from this work as a 
whole. They are contrasted below with the equivalent principles about 
classroom learning. Clearly, workplace learning is rather different 
from typical classroom learning.

principles about WORKPLACE learning:

1. Workplace learning is very reliant on experience rather than on 
teachers and formal curricula delivered in classrooms, i.e. learner is 
in control.
2.In workplace learning knowledge is not favoured over practice; rather 
the two are integrated in a seamless whole of 'know how'.
3.Workplace learning is a paradigm case of informal education and, 
hence, tends to be undervalued.
4.Workplace learnt 'know how' grows and develops with appropriately 
structured experience of practice.
5. Workplace learnt 'know how' is often implicit or tacit.
6.Workplace learning is often collaborative.
7.Workplace learning is contextualised.
8.Workplace learning outcomes are relatively unpredictable.
9.Workplace learning is performance oriented.
10.Application of workplace learning tends to be immediate.
11. Motivation to workplace learn is generally intrinsic.

Compare these principles with their counterparts for classroom 
learning:



principles about classroom learning:

1.Classroom learning is very reliant on teachers and formal curricula 
delivered in classrooms, i.e. learner is not in control.
2.In classroom learning knowledge is viewed as superior to practice.
3.It follows from 1. that formal education is seen as more valuable 
than informal education (including workplace learning).
4.Learning knowledge is viewed as more difficult than learning skills 
(thus more teaching is invested in the first as against the second).
5.The capacity to state what has been learnt is the proof required to 
show that classroom learning has occurred.
6.Classroom learning is rarely collaborative.
7.Classroom learning is decontextualised.
8.Classroom learning outcomes are relatively predictable.
9.Classroom learning is subject oriented.
10.Application of classroom learning tends to be postponed.
11. Motivation to learn in classrooms is generally extrinsic.

Conclusion

At the start of this paper, several central questions were posed. Brief 
answers to these questions are as follows:

What is workplace learning?
It is a very complex phenomenon which has so far eluded systematic and 
comprehensive theorisation.

What assumptions do various authors make about the nature of workplace 
learning?
Many relevant general characteristics, factors and variables have been 
identified. The relative importance of these depends very much on 
details of the specific context. An approach like that of Argyris and 
Schon, which attempts to focus on the more crucial variables, appears 
to be the most promising way to deal with this complexity.

What conditions promote workplace learning?
For reasons to do with the complexity mentioned in the last answer, no 
brief answer is possible here.

What conditions limit workplace learning?
Once again, this is complex, as it is so very context dependent.
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